SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
20th August, 2003

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.32 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hulmes) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Beaumont, Boyd, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, 


V. Burgoyne, Carson, Clarke, Connor, Cullen, Daniels, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Eglin, Fernandez, Heywood, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Leaston, Lightup, Mann, McIntyre, Memory, Merry, Miller, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Payne, Perkins, Potter, Salmon, Sheehy, Slater, Smyth, Ullman, Upton, Wallsworth, Warmisham, Warner, Wilkinson, Wilson and Witkowski

37.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clague, Garrido, Hincks, Hinds, Morris and Pennington.

38.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipient of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award was Mrs. Margaret Dixon for her work and exceptional service to the City Council and the residents of Salford.  Councillor Jim King, in nominating Mrs. Dixon, paid tribute to her dedication to her voluntary work in the community and for being an active member of a variety of committees/sub-committees of the City Council including the Community and Social Services Committee, the Mayor’s Charity Committee, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee, and the Asylum Seekers and Refugees in Salford Scrutiny Commission, and for her involvement with the Red Cross and the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Councillors M. Lea and V. Burgoyne supported the tributes paid.

The Mayor presented Mrs. Dixon with her award and Mrs. Dixon addressed the Council in expressing her thanks.

39.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 16th July, 2003, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record, subject to the following amendments:-

· Minute 22 (Salford City Reds - Arriva Trains Cup) to delete from the first paragraph the words “Arriva Travis Cup” and substitute “Arriva Trains Cup”.

· Minute 32(a) (General Questions and Comments to Lead Members) to delete from the comments made by the Leader of the Council the words “was not aimed” and substitute “should not be aimed”.

40.
PETITIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the petitions submitted by (a) Councillor Vincent Devine, containing details of objections to the planning application submitted by Wainhomes (North West) Limited for the erection of 400 dwellings on land at Moss Lane, Walkden, (b) Councillor Derek Antrobus requesting the building of a replacement youth centre in the Moorside Road area, Swinton, and (c) Councillor Stan Witkowski requesting that Guild Avenue be made into “access only” for Guild Hall patrons and Guild Avenue residents, be referred for consideration to the Development Services Directorate.

41.
REPORT OF THE SCRUTINY COMMISSION - ASYLUM SEEKERS AND


REFUGEES IN SALFORD
Councillor Andy Salmon, Chairman of the Asylum Seekers and Refugees in Salford Scrutiny Commission, introduced the report of the Scrutiny Commission which contained 26 recommendations that were aimed at a number of organisations including Central Government, the City Council and local agencies about the system of dispersal of asylum seekers to the City of Salford, together with other issues of concern to those trying to escape from tyranny and war; those trying to provide services to them; and people generally in Salford.

Councillor John Merry commended the work carried out by members and officers of the Scrutiny Commission and indicated that the recommendations would be considered at a meeting of Cabinet. 

A number of Council Members including Councillors Norman Owen, Tony Ullman, Bob Boyd, Christine Upton and Jim King welcomed and commented on the report, the main points of which were as follows:-

· The contributions asylum seekers can make to the City.

· The need to improve the co-ordination of services provided.

· Negative media coverage.

· Increase in economic activity.

· The need to assess the allocation of asylum seekers.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the recommendations of the Asylum Seekers and Refugees in Salford Scrutiny Commission be referred to the Cabinet for consideration.



(2) THAT all those involved in the Scrutiny Commission be thanked for their hard work and contribution.

42.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF


OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.  

(a)
Fire and Civil Defence.


(b)
Passenger Transport.


(c)
Police.


(d)
Waste Disposal.


(e)
Outside Bodies.

Questions were not asked, nor comments made, in respect of the abovementioned bodies.

43.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
In response to a question from Councillor Beryl Howard, Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, indicated that Cabinet Briefings were held which Members of the Council and public were welcome to attend and, at the discretion of the Chairman might be able to comment on particular issues.

In response to a question from Councillor Tim Perkins, Councillor John Merry indicated that the candidate appointed to the post of Head of Marketing and Communications had extensive public sector experience and was a crucial addition to the City Council with regard to attracting new people and investment to the area.

(b)
Lead Member for Education
Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, reported that, with regard to the replacement of the three high schools, Buile Hill, Harrop Fold and Hope, (a) following the successful bid for PFI credits and the establishment of a working group, valuable work had been undertaken and a significant contribution had been made to the refinement of the City Council’s Regeneration Strategy, however, it had been concluded that insufficient time was available to make changes which would enhance the regeneration efforts and it was therefore intended that the rebuilding of the three schools, on their existing sites, as originally planned would proceed, (b) the factors which gave rise to this conclusion included the need (i) for further integration and interplay between the City Council’s general strategies and particularly regeneration and educational development plans, (ii) to raise with the Government the requirement for a closer alignment of funding streams and (iii) to plan more definitively so as to reduce the prospect of delays arising from planning issues, other statutory processes and land acquisition should that be required, (c) Members of Cabinet would be requested to give detailed consideration to these issues in the near future, (d) in relation to the terms of reference, (i) the regeneration of Central Salford was not dependent upon an additional high school in the area, (ii) through the extensive consultative process on the review of surplus places in primary schools it was hoped that proposals would be brought forward, in the near future, which would significantly assist regeneration, (iii) in addition the submission on building schools for the future would provide an opportunity to review the issue, by which time considerable progress on the matters referred to above was expected and (iv) as part of the PFI process further detailed consideration would be given to the precise nature and involvement of other public sector agencies and the private sector where appropriate and (e) these projects would now proceed as originally planned and three new high schools fit for the 21st century would be provided which would facilitate enhanced educational opportunities.

In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor Keith Mann reported that the Local Education Authority was vigorously supporting Harrop Fold following its recent OFSTED inspection, discussions were being held between the Director of Education and Leisure and the Headteacher with regard to the improvements required and the action plan for the school, and discussions would be held with the Governing Body as to whether the document should be circulated to Councillors and parents of the children attending the school.  Councillor Alice Smyth indicated that all those involved in the school had worked extremely hard and she was confident that the required improvements would be made in the near future.

(c)
Lead Member for Environmental Services
In response to a comment made by Councillor Bob Boyd expressing his thanks to officers in the Environmental Services Directorate for action taken in relation to a recent pollution incident in Worsley, Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services, indicated that the directorate responds to requests effectively and efficiently, that  the incident in question was potentially dangerous and the work carried out by all teams involved was to be commended.

Councillor Maureen Lea reported that an Environment Day was due to be held on 17th September, 2003, on the front lawns of the Civic Centre, Swinton, between 10.00 a.m. and 4.00 p.m.

(d)
Executive Support Member for Corporate Services
Councillor Joe Murphy, Executive Support Member for Corporate Services, reported that, following an inspection of the Registration Service, the Inspector had indicated that the services provided were of a high standard and it was felt that all staff involved should be congratulated for their efforts and hard work.

(e)
Lead Member for Development Services
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd in relation to Decision Notice 1367, Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, indicated that, as far as he was aware, the second lowest tender had been approved as the contractor who had submitted the lowest tender was committed to other works and was unable to fulfil the contract, however, a full response would be forwarded to Councillor Bob Boyd at the earliest opportunity.

44.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO CHAIRMEN OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
Questions were not asked, nor comments made, in respect of any of the Scrutiny Committees.

45.
CONFIRMATION OF THE ALLOCATION OF THE CROSS-CUTTING PORTFOLIO FOR TOURISM TO THE LEAD MEMBER FOR ARTS AND LEISURE

RESOLVED:
THAT the allocation of the cross-cutting portfolio for tourism to the Lead Member for Arts and Leisure be confirmed.

46.
AMENDMENTS TO THE CONSTITUTION

The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report containing suggested amendments to the Council Constitution in relation to the AGMA Health Scrutiny Panel and an Accounts Committee.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, in accordance with Article 11.2(a) of the Council Constitution, the Association of Greater Manchester Authorities’ (AGMA) Health Scrutiny Panel be appointed as a joint committee of this Council and the other nine District Councils within Greater Manchester.




(2) THAT details of the joint arrangements for the AGMA Health Scrutiny Panel, including delegations to that body, be included within section 3 (Scheme of Delegation) of the Council Constitution.




(3) THAT a further report be submitted to the September meeting of the Council on -

· The precise wording of the proposed amendments to the Council Constitution, and

· The question of political balance on the Panel for 2004/05.




(4) THAT the proposed amendments to the Constitution in relation to the Accounts Committee be approved.




(5) THAT the membership of the Accounts Committee for the remainder of 2003/04 be the same as that of the Quality and Performance (Audit) Sub-Committee.

47.
MINUTES OF THE APPOINTMENTS PANEL - HEAD OF MARKETING


AND COMMUNICATIONS


RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting of the Appointments Panel held on 21st July, 2003, be approved; and that the decisions taken therein be endorsed.

48.
NOTICE OF MOTION

MOTION moved by Councillor Bob Boyd and seconded by Councillor Norman Owen:


“That the Council:-


(1)
Notes that Her Majesty’s Government was currently holding a public consultation on genetically modified crops for which the last date for response was 17th October, 2003.


(2)
Is reminded of the recent Council debate and resolution concerning the importance of agriculture on our Mosslands, and the economic and environmental issues raised in that debate.


(3)
Is concerned on economic, consumer choice and bio-diversity grounds, about further development of GM crops, especially in Salford.


(4)
Therefore requests that the Environmental Scrutiny Committee conduct an expeditious assessment of a sample of published material and locally available expertise, and prepare a draft submission to Cabinet for approval and transmission to the (National) Cabinet Office as the City Council’s response to the consultation by the closing date.”

Councillor Roger Lightup, Chairman of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee, indicated that, if the motion was approved by Council, the matter would be considered at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee, which Councillor Bob Boyd would be invited to attend. 


RESOLVED:
THAT the motion be approved.
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